CITY COMMISSIONERS MEETING OF LAKE BUTLER, FLORIDA

June 18, 2024
6:00PM
City Hall Lake Butler
200SW 1st Street
 Lake Butler, Florida 32054

AGENDA MEETING MINUTES

1. Call to order – Roll Call, Opening Prayer, Pledge of Allegiance.
a. Admin Content     								                
If a person decides to appeal a decision made with respect to any matter at this neeting or hearing, he or she will need a record of the proceedings and may need to ensure that a verbatim record is made. 
Mayor Stegall called the meeting to order at 6:00pm. 
In Attendance:
City Commission – Commisioner Sirmones, Commissioner Redman, Commissioner Huggins, Vice Mayor Hendrix, Mayor Stegall.
City Staff – City Attorney Maines, City Manager Hayes, Finance Director Mecusker, Accounts Payable Clerk Page, Administrative Assistant Evernden. Opening Prayer was led by Commissioner Redman. 
Pledge of Allegiance was led by Mayor Stegall. 
2. Public Comments
Pursuant to Florida Statutes, members of the public shall be given a reasonable opportunity to be heard on a proposition before the City Commission. Upon recognition by the mayor, any person may address the City Commission on any subject either included on the agenda or any other subject.

· Three (3) minutes per speaker;
· Comments will not be accepted after the meeting begins;
· State your name and address into the record before addressing the City Mayor & Commissioners;
· Address your questions to the City Mayor, not city staff;
· Refrain from demands for an immediate response from City Mayor or Commissioners; and
· No boisterous behavior, personal, impertinent, or slanderous remarks.
There was no Citizen request to speak at this meeting.

3. Approval of Consent Agenda

A. Meeting Minutes from 5-21-2024
B. Code Enforcement Report May 2024.
Vice Mayor Hendrix stated that she wanted to speak about the Code Enforcement Report, the city has continued to have problems with the home off 3rd Street across from the Women’s Club with the resident not mowing the property. Vice Mayor Hendrix has spoken with Code Enforcement Deputy Williams, and they have communicated several times with this person and The Magistrate may have to be brought in on this person because they do not want to be compliant with Code Enforcement. The last communication was via email May 30, 2024. Vice 
Mayor Hendrix has offered to go with Code Enforcement Deputy Williams to Gainesville to


speak with the individual about the importance of getting this property taken care of. There was a contract with this individual and the previous Administration that was entered into but was not approved by the board and this individual was notified that the contract was not approved. This is private property, and we cannot enter onto it to mow it. 

C. May 2024 WEX Invoice, activity report, and vehicle logs
D. Animal Control Logs for May 2024. No Animal Control Report for the month of May. 
	A motion to approve the Consent Agenda was made by Commissioner Redman. Motion seconded by Vice Mayor Hendrix. Unanimous approval. Motion carried.
	           

4. Motion to approve the first reading of Ordinance No. 2024-04 (reference Voluntary Annexation) To be read by title only. 
Vice Mayor Hendrix stated that this is for the property purchased by the City for the Public Works property and was never annexed into part of the city and this has to be completed and then after the annexation it will probably need to be rezoned. 
		
Motion to approve Ordinance No. 2024-04 (reference Voluntary Annexation) to be read by title only, read by City Attorney Mr. Maines was made by Commissioner Redman. Seconded by Commissioner Sirmones, all in favor, motion passed unanimously.

5. Presentation of Historic Holding Cell Special Category Grant Submission presented by Doug Sanders, with Andy Easton & Associates.
Doug Sanders with Andy Easton & Associates spoke to the Commissioners about the potential Historic Holding Cell Grant that he will be assisting The City of Lake Butler with and spoke about the 150-year-old history of this Historic Holding Cell. Mr. Sanders spoke to the Commissioners about the next steps in the refurbishing of the infrastructure and the cost of this. The Grant if awarded will be for $70,500.00. Mr. Sanders stated that this grant would focus on the roof and brick restoration because the grant would not cover all the restoration needed. Mr. Sanders stated that this is a very unique project. There was a concurrence letter issued by Mr. Whitehead who currently owns the property but there will be a Warranty Deed or Quit Claim Deed issued for the property Mr. Whitehead is giving the City where the Historical Holding Cell resides.
Vice Mayor Hendrix stated how great this is and how thankful the city is to the Whitehead family.   

6. Motion to approve the first reading of Ordinance No. 2024-05 (reference CRA) To be read by title only. 
7. Motion to approve Ordinance No. 2024-05 (reference CRA) to be read by title only, read by City Attorney Mr. Maines was made by Vice Mayor Hendrix. Seconded by Commissioner Huggins, all in favor, motion passed unanimously.

8. Discussion of observed Holidays for the City of Lake Butler. 
Commissioner Redman spoke on the importance of Juneteenth and would like to see this recognized by the city. Vice Mayor Hendrix spoke as to the previous administration had given staff off for Juneteenth, but it had not been recognized and approved by the Board for this Holiday to be given to staff. Commissioner Huggins asked had there been a discussion previously with the Board about recognizing this Holiday for staff. Commissioner Redman explained to Commissioner Huggins that it had not been discussed because of previous Administration giving this Holiday off to staff it was assumed it was a recognized Holiday. Vice Mayor Hendrix suggested giving a Personal floating Holiday to staff effective for 2025 to take off a day that is important to them and City Hall would not have to close to the public. City Attorney 

Mr. Maines suggested putting a safeguard in place so that stall is not trying to take the same day off. Mayor Stegall suggested having staff put in a request so the City Manager can approve and ensure everyone is asking for the same day. Vice Mayor Hendrix suggested staff only receive this Personal floating Holiday after their 6-month probationary period. Commissioner Huggins suggested that approving staff off should be like a percentage basis, so you ensure you are not approving to many staff for the same day. City Attorney Mr. Maines stated that the Personnel Policy can be flexible as long as everyone knows what the rules are. City Manager Hayes stated that when she first started her tenure with the city there was not an approved Holiday Schedule and she presented to the Board in April what Union County had for approved holidays and the Board approved it. City Manager Hayes stated she did not add or delete any Holidays. City Manager Hayes stated that we can also discuss the Holiday Schedule at our Special Meeting for the Personnel Policy coming up in July. Vice Mayor Hendrix agreed that the discussion for the Personal Holiday would be discussed and voted on at the Special Meeting for the Personnel Policy. 

9. Personnel Policy and Procedures 2023-2024 for the City of Lake Butler. Presented to Commissioners for Review of Personnel Policy and Procedures and discuss Scheduling a Special Meeting in July 2024.
City Manager Hayes explained to the Board that the updated Personnel Policy is being presented to them for review and approval. Items have been updated and added to the Personnel Policy and Board Members were guided to the Memo at the front of the Personnel Policy which shows the items added to the Policy. City Manager Hayes requested The Board to give a date for the Special Meeting to review and make changes to the Personnel Policy. The Board agreed to July 8, 2024, at 6:00 pm for the Special Meeting to review the Personnel Policy. 

10. City Manager Reports - City Manager, Kimberly Hayes
City Manager Hayes discussed updating the Trash Pickup Policy that is posted on our City Website. There is a section in the policy that Citizens are not required to bag leaves and debris and Public Works staff are having to take their time to bag these items. The City Manager requested to change this to a requirement. Board Members agreed unanimously to change this. Also, Mayor Stegall stated that all leaves a debris being picked up should be scheduled through City Hall by Citizens or it will not be picked up. Vice Mayor Hendrix stated that we will leave the charges for pick up the same prices. Vice Mayor discussed Citizens that live in City but ARE NOT being taxed like City Residents that get water and garbage at a premium price and they are wanting trash pickup etc and have asked not to be annexed as part of the city but still get the city benefits. City Attorney Mr. Maines agreed with the Vice Mayor and stated we should not be picking up their leaves and debris.  

City Manager Hayes requested approval to change the fees on the Utility Bills to make the Late Fee and Reconnect Fee $25 for both. The Board discussed the issues and concerns with the Utility Bills and the disconnect/reconnect fees. 
A motion to approve the Utility Bill Fees was made by Commissioner Redman. Motion seconded by Vice Mayor Hendrix. Unanimous approval. Motion carried.

City Manager Hayes discussed with the Board scheduling a date for the Budget Workshop. The Board agreed to July 8, 2024, at 6:30 pm for the Budget Workshop to review and discuss the budget. 
The Board also agreed to July 15, 2024, at 6:00 pm for the second Budget Workshop.
Vice Mayor Hendrix and City Attorney Mr. Maines requested that the City check with Union County to ensure that this would not conflict with Union County’s BoCC Meeting on the 15th. 


City Manager Hayes updated the Board on the “NO SMOKING” signs being posted at the Parks and Workplace and will be up before July 6th. 

City Manager Hayes updated the Board on the Contract with Village Doctor’s in Lake Butler to re-implement Drug Testing for staff effective this week.

City Manager Hayes updated the Board on updating The Worker’s Compensation Plan in place in the event we have an employee injury. The city had not previously been processing Worker Comp claims correctly. Michelle will be the point of contact to process any claims through the city moving forward. 

City Manager Hayes discussed Splash Park with the Board and assured them that everything in their power is being done to get this back up and running before July 6th. 

City Manager Hayes spoke to the Board about the progress at Lakeside Park with the painting of the pavilions, the beach sand being brought in, plug ins checked and ready for the Vendors July 6th, the dock will be repaired and ready and all the growth in the water has been pulled out. 
      
11. Reports from Finance Department – Dave Mecusker
Finance Director Mr. Mecusker provides a report on the progress in the Finance Department for the last month, which was October 1, 2023, through May 31, 2024.

Finance Director Mr. Mecusker discussed the ongoing 2023 Audit with James Moore which is a new audit company, and this is the first year with them. James Moore advised Finance Director Mr. Mecusker that this year would take longer, and they were at approximately 40% completed and they should be picking up speed. Vice Mayor Hendrix stated that she thought this Audit had to be completed and postmarked by June 30, 2024, to the State. Finance Director Dave Mecusker stated that they should be able to provide an extension on the deadline. City Attorney Mr. Maines stated that he has never heard of an extension, but he stated he wanted to remind this Commission they all are under a lot of pressure to change auditors for this very reason and the other audit company never failed to get the audits out on-time. Vice Mayor Hendrix stated this is unacceptable and 60% incomplete is not good. $40,000 a year is being paid to this audit company. City Attorney Mr. Maines stated he does not know why this audit company can’t utilize some of the audit that was completed by Jones & Powell for the current year. City Attorney Mr. Maines said this Commission was misled by previous Administration on this new audit company. City Manager Hayes assured the Board that Finance Director Mr. Mecusker and herself would be contacting the audit company first thing Wednesday morning concerning the deadlines and extensions to get clarification for the Board. 

Finance Director Mr. Mecusker discussed creating a new format for the 2024-2025 budget. Finance Director Mr. Mecusker stated the format is being expanded for more transparency. This new format will break down each area of the cost more efficiently. All the funds are in a positive flow. We are working on TRIM also. 
Every number has a story behind it and the City Manager wants to know the story behind that number. 

Vice Mayor Hendrix asked if the FRS rates increased, and Finance Director Mr. Mecusker stated they did raise the retirement rates by a small percentage but not the City Manager. 
A motion to approve the Financial Reports for the period of October 1, 2023, through May 31, 

2024, was made by Commissioner Redman. Motion seconded by Vice Mayor Hendrix. Unanimous approval. Motion carried.

12. Report of City Attorney – John Maines
City Attorney Mr. Maines discussed last week a Federal Judge entered a preliminary injunction directing the state not to enforce the Form 6 rule as it relates to elected municipal officials. For those of you who filled out Form 6 you are in compliance, and you do not need to do anything. As for those of you who have not filled out Form 6 you are now directed to fill out the Form 1. The case is not over, this injunction is appealable.  

13. Comments or Remarks by Commission 	

·      Commissioner Sirmones
	Nothing to report.
· Commissioner Redman
Thanked the 19 Volunteers that came out for Farm Share and helped. 
· Commissioner Huggins
	Thanked Mayor Stegall for all he has done for the city and told him if he ever     needed anything please let him know. 	
· Vice Mayor Hendrix
	Discussed her and the City Manager attending the Rural Counties Meeting and it is on a quarterly basis and there is a lot of good information that comes from this. Asked the Board about supporting future participation for her and the City Manager. The next Rural Counties Meeting is in November, and we would like to attend. Vice Mayor Hendrix discussed Mittauer Grant and the WWTP and there is going to need to make some decisions on the planning, we have been holding off on the planning until we figured out the contract with the Department of Corrections. The solar panels that are on the plans are not needed and we do not have the funds to maintain them and would like to consider having the solar panels removed from the main plans. City Manager Hayes requested for the Board to consider making a decision on this tonight since this is time sensitive. City Attorney Mr. Maines stated that he agreed with the Board to go ahead and vote on this unless anyone sees a reason to wait.  

A motion to approve the removal of solar panels from the WWTP Mittauer plans was made by Vice Mayor Hendrix. Motion seconded by Commissioner Huggins. Unanimous approval. Motion carried.

Vice Mayor Hendrix discussed some business opportunities to make revenue for the city and there was a cell phone tower company that reached out to City Manager Hayes, and we are seeking approval to look in to this and possibly setup a meeting. The Board agreed this is something they would like Vice Mayor Hendrix and City Manager Hayes to look into. 

Vice Mayor Hendrix thanked Mayor Stegall for his service and all that he has done for the City of Lake Butler. 
· Mayor Stegall
	Mayor Stegall thanked everyone for the time he has spent with the City of Lake Butler, and he will miss everyone. Mayor Stegall stated that he would be back and we would be seeing him around. Mayor Stegall thanked the staff, Hayden, Dave and Elaine, for all their help while he was filling in for 6 months as Interim City Manager. 


14.  Meeting Adjournment 
	A motion to adjorn the meeting was made by Commissioner Redman. Motion seconded by Vice Mayor Hendrix. Unanimous approval. 

Meeting Adjourned at 7:32 pm.
image1.png




image2.png




